
11 December 2005

Dear Cllr.

                             Forth Road Bridge (Abolition of Tolls)

National Alliance Against Tolls Scotland has been campaigning for an end to all three of Scotland's remaining tolls.  We are a non-political group that originally included SKAT who campaigned for the removal of Skye Bridge tolls.  SKAT was wound up following the removal of the tolls last December.

Tolls in general are unfair, unjust and are poor economics, and as you know, two of the three remaining tolls mainly affect Fife.

Fife is nominally opposed to tolls and on the 30th June 2005 Councillor Anne McGovern (Leader of the Administration) said "Our principled opposition to bridge tolls was reaffirmed today."   We welcome this principled opposition of Fife Council, but in practical terms it has meant little, as Fife Council appears to have passively accepted the tolling regime, thereby jeopardising Business, Commerce and Tourism to/in Fife.  We are now urging all Fife Councillors to actively call for the removal of tolls and support this cause and by doing so protecting the livelihoods of the people of Fife.

I, with the assistance of the National Alliance and "Fifers Against Toll Increases" objected to the last increase.  Following the Public Inquiry a year ago, that toll increase was accepted by the then Transport Minister.  In our view that was unjustified as apart from the general unfairness of the tolls, the bridge authority has large financial reserves.  Fife Council were conspicuous at the Public Inquiry by their absence.  This was a marked change from previous toll Inquiry's where the Council and witnesses on their behalf, including a certain Doctor Brown, had argued for the removal of the tolls.  I am therefore extremely disappointed to say the least, that Fife Council was collaborating with those who are inflicting tolls on Fife.

We are strongly of the view that a bridge should be a trunk road and the responsibility of the Scottish Executive.  Almost everyone agrees that the Forth Road Bridge and the roads in the area are of strategic importance.  But we have the bizarre situation that the A8000 /M9 spur improvement is being partly funded by bridge tolls, and possibly wholly funded by bridge tolls!  The agreement that FETA has made for a contribution from the Scottish Executive is conditional.  The condition being that a road user-charging scheme has to be introduced with proposed tolls up to £4.00.  You can look on this as a catch 22 or a poisoned apple.  Either way it is a disaster for Fife.  

The Scottish Executive is currently reviewing the tolling systems on the three remaining Scottish tolled bridges, and it is widely assumed that tolls will be removed from the Erskine Bridge on the Clyde.   If you would like a copy of our submission to the tolls consultation or what we sent to MSP's, then please let me know.  We are wholeheartedly behind the removal of the tolls from the Erskine Bridge.  But the essential difference between that bridge and the two bridges that affect Fife is that the Councils in that area have actively campaigned against the tolls, and two of the Council Leaders from that area earlier this year addressed the Scottish Parliament on the issue.  Where was the equivalent call from Fife Councillors?

As well as the review you will no doubt be aware that the tolls on the Forth Road Bridge are due to end in March 2006.  This is eleven years after they were supposed to end!!  FETA at it's meeting of 25 November 2005, asked the Minister to make an Order extending the tolls up to 01 April 2009.  The Fife Councillors at the meeting – to their credit – voted against this, but were overruled by the casting vote of the Chairman who represents Edinburgh Council.  We would have assumed that this might have caused some reaction from Fife Councillors.

There are obviously those who want to keep tolls.  According to the Edinburgh Evening News on 20th July 2005 a FETA official said, "A crossing like the Forth Road Bridge takes so much upkeep and maintenance, it is not fair that Central Government should have to pay for it".  It is difficult for those that are opposed to tolls, to see why anyone in Fife should agree with this, or why Councillors have accepted the spending of million of pounds on new tolling equipment.  This is like a condemned man, who has appealed against his sentence helping to construct his own gallows.

There have also been reports indicating that a new bridge is needed, with the unspoken implication that tolls are better kept "just in case".

In part there is a suggestion that the existing bridge may have to be scrapped.  This is not yet confirmed, but if it is, then we think that this an issue for Scotland as a whole, and we would hope that a new bridge would last longer than the existing one would have.  In part there is also a suggestion that a new bridge is needed because of increasing traffic.  On the day of the 25 November 2005 FETA meeting it was said that there had been an 8% rise in traffic for the latest month and Tavish Scott told the BBC "how quickly traffic is rising
on the Forth Road Bridge".  But the official figures from FETA show that though traffic is up on 2004, so far (January to October 2005) it is down on 2003!  Northbound traffic was 10,016,000 as against 10,095,000 two years earlier.

There is of course congestion on the bridge in peak periods as there is on other roads.  But we have suggested ways in which this congestion can be reduced: - removal of the tolls (the four lane untolled bridge over the Mersey at Runcorn carries 5 million more vehicles a year than the Forth Road Bridge), improvements to approaches, tidal flow in peak periods (which is used on the Golden Gate Bridge San Francisco and in England), and by the already agreed new bridge at Kincardine. 

We are now asking you, as a Fifer, to actively call for the abolition of the tolls.  It would be helpful if you could confirm to us where you stand on this issue and whether you are willing or not to actively help to free Fife from this burden.  

Yours sincerely,

George Campbell  

